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Book Reviews 

Making Morality: Pragmatist Reconstruction in Etbical 

Tbeory by Todd Lekan. Nashville: Vanderbilt University 
Press, 2003. Pp. 216. $22. 95. 

I n  this wonderfully provocative and lucid book, Todd 
Lekan has incisively demonstrated the richness of a 
pragmatic approach to moral theory. Lekan's Dewey inspired 
approach to morality begins by offering an account of how 
practical knowledge functions in all forms of value 
deliberation and rational conduct by systematically 
developing and defending a pragmatist account of practical 
knowledge in the domains of intentional action and 
practical justification. In contrast to the common view 
which sees practical justification as being grounded in 
fixed ends, Lekan conceives of practical knowledge through 
the lens of Dewey' s notion of "habits" or those "shared 
ways of thinking, feeling, and doing that reside in 
evolving activities and practices" (5) . It is here that the 
"revisionist" nature of Lekan's project becomes most clear. 
For given such an understanding of practical justification, 
"moral considerations are essentially only modifiable 
learned ways developed contingently oyer time to solve 
particular problems that are in many respects no different 
in kind than practical considerations in activities like 
hunting, baseball, medicine, and painting" (7) . 

The second chapter then extends the pragmatist 
reconstruction of morality to the notion of goods. Although 
a complete metaphysical account of the source (s) and loci 
of value is not attempted, Lekan does thoroughly illustrate 
the functional role of values in practical justification. 
I n  contrast to those who would defend notions of intrinsic 
value, Lekan argues that "the importance of value is a 
function of its connections to a variety of things in human 
life" (76) . As Lekan notes in the subsequent chapter, one 
of the strengths of such a pragmatist moral theory is its 
ability to appreciate the uniqueness of each moral 
situation, while still recognizing the value and role of 
ideals. In this way, Lekan's pragmatic, revisionist, and 
reconstructive moral theory "provides a compelling, 
superior middle way between the view that moral judgment is 
based on uni versal principles and that of radical 
particularists who think of moral judgment in terms of 
case-by-case intuitive responses" (86) . Further developing 
this line of thought, the fourth chapter focuses on the 
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"boundaries and authority of morality. " I t  is argued that 
what ultimately distinguishes moral from non-moral 
considerations is the former's "special authority or force" 
( 127). For Lekan, "the authority of moral norms is grounded 

in the fact that they express responsibilities for 
important social ties and relationships" (138)  . 

Finally, in the best spirit of the pragmatist tradition, 
Lekan concludes his book by applying his view of moral 
arguments to social criticism, arguing that good social 
criticism must be both local and undertaken by the "engaged 
critic. " Lekan sees the moral theorist and the social 
critic as engaged in a common enterprise to help a 
community "better understand its responsibilities and 
thereby improve its practices" (146) . This beautifully 
captures the difference between the traditional and 
pragmatist approaches to moral theory. As Lekan beautifully 
argues, "For the pragmatist, morality does not reside in 
some mysterious transcendent realm independent of our 
created contingent practices, nor is it an expression of 
merely personal sentiment. Moral considerations are 
responsibilities developed in community" (147) . 

Though, as Lekan himself fully recognizes, Making 

Morality is not intended to be a complete pragmatist moral 
theory, I am nevertheless troubled by his approach to 
axiology. While the problem of understanding and 
appreciating value is critical, such an investigation 
cannot safely proceed without a prior analysis of its 
metaphysical status. Lekan's explicit avoidance of a 
metaphysical account of the status of value seems to be in 
conflict with what appear to be metaphysical conclusions 
regarding the nature of value in general and his rej ection 
of the notion of intrinsic val ue in particular. That is, 
given the lack of a metaphysical account of the status of 
value, Lekan would seem to be unjustified in concluding 
that "goods 'exist' only in relation to human practice and 
activity" (73) . It is anthropocentric axiologies such as 
this which perpetuate and make possible the wanton 
destruction of non-humans. Even assuming that rational 
agents are the only beings complex enough to be conscious 
and free enough to be responsible, Lekan is not justified 
in assuming further that humans are the only beings that 
realize a good for themselves; that is, that humans are the 
only intrinsically valuable beings. Lekan contends that the 
problem with such an account of intrinsic value is that "it 
does not explain why the pursuit of some goods is more 
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importan.t t han t ha t  of others" (75). Howeve r ,  thi  s 

obje c t  ion mi s s e s  that the whol e point of int rins i c  va l ue i s  

that i t  i s  i t s  own jus t  i f i c a t  ion . More t a  t he po int  , t h i s  

obje c t  ion s e ems premature barr ing a me t aphys i c a l  ana lys  i s  

of t he s t atus of value  . Moreove r ,  i f  Lekan i s  t ru l y  ta 

fol low Dewey i n  reje c t i ng invidious dua l i  sms whi ch seek t a  

a r t ifi c i a l  l y  s e p a r a t e  humans from nature and i n s t e ad s e e  

ours e lve s a s  cont i nuous w i t h  nat ure , t h e n  hi  s axi o l ogy mus t  

t ake se r i ou s l y  t he val ue of non-human be ing s  . 

Acut e l y  aware of t he diff i c u l t y  of defending a pragma t  i s t 

moral t heory , Lekan not es t ha t  those who would defend t he 

e t h i c a l  t heor i e s  unde r recons t ruct  ion wi l l  suspe c t  a 

"skept i c a l  a s s au l t" and skept i c s  wi  l l  suspe c t  a "fa i l ure of 

int e l  l ec t u a l  ne rve" (9). Ye t , Making Morality offers such a 

l u c i d  and t horough defense of t he import ance and ri chne s s  

o f  a pragmat  i s t  re cons t ru c t  ive moral theory that bot h  of 

t h e s e  c amp s wi  l l  be unab l e  s impl y  ta ignore i t s  va lue  . W i t h  

Lekan , t hen  , 1 a m  confident t h a t  a pragma t i c  re cons t ruc t i on 

"rema i ns the be s t  hope for s e t t  ing t he house of moral 

phi l osophy in orde r" (9) . 

Mount S a int Mary's Col l ege  , Bri an G. Henning 

The Pragmatic Whitman: Reimagining American Democracy by 

Stephen John Mack. 1 0wa C i t y: U of 1 0wa Pres s ,  2002, 182 

page s  . Cloth 1 SBN 0-87745-822-7 

S t ephen John Mack's The Pragmatic Whitman focuses 

l a rge ly on the chang e s  in Wa l t  Whitman's vis ion of Ame r i c an 
democ racy  , as pre sented in bot h  h i s  poe t ry and pros e  . Mack 

divides Wh i tman's deve l opment into three pha s e s  of 

progre s s  ive ma turat  ion . The fi rst i s  b e s t  exempl  i f i ed by 

Leaves of Grass (1855 and 1856). Here  , ac cord ing ta Mack , 

Wh i t man offers a "me t aphys i c s  of democracy" in whi ch 

sensory expe r i ence and t he p l u ra l i s t i c  equa l  i t y of the 

experi enc e r s  t ake cent er s t age  . Wh i t man is work i ng toward 

a natura l i s t i c  and dynami c  cosmol ogy akin ta what wou l d  

l a t e r  be c a l  l ed "rad i c a l  empi  r i c i sm . "  Th i s  cosmology 

inc l ude s a pragma t i c  ve r i f i c a t  ion of l anguage , an 

expl ora t ion of t he re l a t  i onship between the " 1 "  and the 

"me , "  a que s t i on i ng of h i e rarchi e s  , and not i ons of t empora l 

change and t he ongo ing deve l opment of mind . Th i s  chapt er 

of Wh i t man' s t hought culmina t e s  in wha t Mack c a l l s  t he 

"problem of agency" - c r i s e s  in Whi man' s l i fe and in the 
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